Varroa’s current reach in Scotland

This map shows our best estimate of the current spread of Varroa in Scotland.  It will not be completely accurate, which is why we seek the help of members especially in areas where Varroa is encroaching.  The map is based on a range of sources including informal advice from Steve Sunderland and Fiona Highet of the Scottish Government, to whom we are most grateful.  The official Scottish Government records of Varroa finds will be released on BeeBase later this year.  However we believe that the distribution is not simply cumulative over time but that local extinctions of Varroa occur when isolated apiaries succumb to the mite.  This estimated distribution map shows the suspected current position.
Last year Varroa was reported near Helmsdale on the Sutherland-Caithness border and, as far as we are aware, this marks its northernmost limit on the east side of Scotland.  In the west on the mainland there are pockets of Varroa infestation in Wester Ross near Ullapool, Dundonnell and Gairloch and also other places including around and to the south of Oban.  Most of Lochaber is thought to be Varroa-free though infestation is spreading down the Great Glen to Spean Bridge and up the Argyll coast from Oban.

Two years ago Varroa was first reported on the Isle of Lewis.  At least three suppliers of bees sold bees to Lewis beekeepers, one of them apparently falsely assuring the recipient of their Varroa-free status.  We are unaware of any commercial supplier of bees that can supply truly Varroa-free bees so beekeepers are advised never to rely on such assurances.  Instead, local beekeeping associations in Varroa-free areas will generally strive to supply bees to those who seek them, so contact the local secretary (see SBA website for details).
The map shows Islay, Mull, Skye, Orkney and Shetland to be clear.  All of these places seem to have had Varroa-infested bees taken to them, but the Varroa may have died with the bees without causing a new outbreak thanks to the isolated nature of the sites involved.  The scattered distribution of bee colonies in parts of the west and the north of Scotland seems to be restricting the spread of the mite, although more densely bee-populated areas maintain and spread infestations.

One further uncertainty remains: are there isolated spots elsewhere in Scotland that also remain Varroa-free?  Please do help us record Varroa distribution more accurately and so help advise people of which areas should be protected from the movement of bees from elsewhere.
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